Business Session
2:00 PM – Thursday February 23, 2023
26th Floor Council Chambers
Those in attendance: Mayor Lucas, Councilmembers: Bough, Parks-Shaw, Barnes, O’Neill, Hall, Ellington, Robinson, Bunch, Shields, Fowler and, Brian Platt represented the City Manager's Office.
Approval of Minutes for Business Session of January 12, 2023: Minutes were approved unanimously.
The meeting was called to order to discuss the recently released report on the analysis of workplace culture within the Kansas City Fire Department (KCFD). The 163-page report, produced by third-party consultant Debra J. Jarvis Associations Consulting & Training LLC, took about a year to complete, and more than 200 KCFD employees were interviewed for the report. The report highlights the struggle to achieve a balance between moral courage and social capital in KCFD, which has been imbalanced for decades. The report blames KCFD’s two unions, International Association of Fire Fighters Local 42 and IAFF 3808, for preventing KCFD management from holding employees accountable due to their power over daily operations and Kansas City politics. The report also outlines instances of discrimination and harassment based on race, sexual orientation, and gender. It found women feared that they would be ostracized if they file harassment charges, and some KCFD employees even refuse to work with a woman. Some KCFD facilities do not have separate locker rooms and showers for women. Employees who are LGBTQ+ said they did not feel comfortable talking about their families at work. Employees of color at the KCFD said they believe they have to conform to standards of whiteness. Black men are afraid to speak out, for fear of being labeled an “angry Black man.” The report recommends that KCFD develop a code of ethics, and that the unions should be involved in changing the culture of the department. Other recommendations to improve the KCFD include creating a separate KCFD recruitment department, hiring more single role EMS personnel to increase gender diversity, and doing more active recruiting in school districts. Interim Fire Chief Ross Grundyson said in a statement that the department will continue to address accountability, equity, safety, and inclusion. The department formed three diversity, equity, and inclusion work groups to engage with community partners and improve the department’s community relations and cultural competence. Kansas City’s Chief Equity Officer LaDonna McCullough reviewed the KCFD report and stated that City leadership will look further into the discrimination claims included in the report. The City seeks to be intentional in its exercise of due diligence and takes all claims of discrimination, harassment, and workplace violence seriously. The meeting concluded with a discussion on the next steps to address the issues highlighted in the report and create a more inclusive and equitable workplace culture in the KCFD. 
Closed Session/Litigation Item(s): There was a motion to go into closed session.  The mayor and council then proceeded to the meeting room, in the back of the 26th floor chamber, for closed session proceedings.  
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